                             CROFT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD AT 7.30 PM ON TUESDAY 15th JUNE 2021.

Present:
Councillor Bland MBE (Chair) 
Councillors, Allen MBE, Campbell, Farnsworth, Partington, Sharpe.
Apologies: None.

2022/59
Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest.
None declared.

2022/60
Police Report.
A significant crime was the theft of a JCB. 
Cllr. Campbell suggested that the police should alert local businesses to keep their CCTV up-to-date because JCBs have been used in criminal activities, particularly raiding cash machines.

The Officer reminded the meeting that reports of crimes reported through social media do not get recorded on police crime statistics. Reports should be made through the proper channels.

The Police will continue their monitoring of traffic speeds in the area.
2022/61
Professor Steven Broomhead MBE & Mr. David Boyer 
respectively Chief Executive and Director of Environment & Transport at Warrington Borough Council.
The Parish Council had supplied in advance a number of questions to which the two guests gave responses as follows.
Travellers.

Clean-up costs vary depending on the encampment site, the duration of stay and the rubbish left. On average the cost would be in the region of £1,000 per encampment.
The borough council originally identified greater than 100 sites that might be suitable for a permanent travellers’ site. Reasons for failure to choose one of them were that the site turned out to be unsuitable and / or commercial ventures bought the land before the Council could progress its interest.
There are now 2 or 3 sites considered appropriate. A cross party team will look at them with a determination to select one and create a permanent travellers’ site.
Footpaths.
The borough council has two approaches.
1/ if a hedge is restricting passage, the hedge owner is approached and asked to trim the hedge. If there is no remedial action, the borough council can do the work and levy a charge on the owner.
2/ if the footpath is narrowed by undergrowth then that is the responsibility of the borough council. Mr Boyer advised that there will be some work done on this in the coming year. He will work with the Parish Council to identify priority locations.
In response to suggestions that regular application of weedkiller would reduce the problem, Mr. Boyer promised to check progress on the weedkiller operation.
Gully cleaning.
There are two gully cleaning machines, the same capacity as previous years. Interruptions in service are caused by operatives leaving and machine failure. There are sometimes drainage problems caused by underground drains blocking or collapsing.
Mr Boyer promised to look at the issue of blocked drains in Arkenshaw Road and Round Thorn
The Borough Council tries to prioritise cleaning gullies in low lying and flood-risk areas. For other areas the schedule is every three years.
Local bus service.
The performance of Warrington Borough Transport, which is wholly owned by the Borough Council has improved following some strategic management changes. There is currently a bid for all-electric buses which would fit perfectly with the Borough Council’s green agenda.
Usage data shows that while usage levels have increased they are still below pre-pandemic levels.
Professor Broomhead would be grateful to receive information about the effects of a limited service on those wishing to do, for example late evening shopping, attending college.

Professor Broomhead explained that there are limited resources to support unprofitable routes. Since 2010, the government subsidy for such routes has decreased from £1.3million to £0.3million.
To support its public transport service, Merseyside sets a precept that goes straight to MPTE. 
The Borough Council is producing a bus improvement plan and hopes to attract funding for it from the government’s national bus strategy.
Fly Tipping.
Resource limitations prevent immediate response to reports of fly tipping. When there is identification evidence the Borough Council will pursue the fly tipper through legal channels but this will not usually apply if the tipping is on private ground.
Gerrard Road – water leak.
Mr. Boyer will find out what inquiries the borough council has made and what steps can be taken to remedy this issue.
Litter picking.
Professor Broomhead and Mr. Boyer are both great supporters of the volunteers who collect litter. They will look at ways of addressing the Parish Council’s concerns over volunteer litter picking in high-risk areas.
Dog waste bins.
Mr. Boyer was provided with a copy of the survey undertaken by Croft Litter Network. He asked for an email requesting more litter bins. (see 2022/75 below).
Speed control measures.
Mr. Boyer said that Mill House Lane and Heath Lane will be re-assessed for speed control measures.
Women’s Institute - Centenary Tree.
Professor Broomhead gave permission for the tree to be planted near the tree commemorating Joan Farrington.
He asked that the Women’s Institute advise him of any service of dedication.
Gritting – Kenyon Lane.
The guests were advised that Kenyon Lane was resurfaced and is in good condition but that the resurfacing has left it with a smooth surface that does not offer grip in icy conditions. There have been numerous incidents where cars have collided / left the road / crashed into walls. 
Mr. Boyer said that gritting occurred on main bus routes but that the schedule will be revisited and he will look into the matter.
Round Thorn -  Parking.
In advance of a meeting to be organised by Torus, a resident briefed about the unresolved and potentially life endangering parking problem at Round Thorn.
Professor Broomhead asked for sight of the Police report about emergency vehicle access and for a costed business case that addressed the parking problem.
Fiddlers Ferry Decommissioning and subsequent use.
 A resident opined that, because of the nation’s need for green energy and Warrington being a major centre for nuclear specialisms, Fiddlers Ferry would be a good location for a mini-nuclear power station.
Professor Broomhead expressed pride and support for the local nuclear businesses and explained that there were competing demands for the site’s future use. No options have been eliminated.

2022/62
Annual Internal Audit Report. 
The auditor noted that their previous recommendations have been implemented and complied with. 
Members considered the 2 recommendations that have been made following this year’s audit.
Recommendation 1.
“The risk assessment does not address the risks of supplier fraud. Most standard local council policies do not cover supplier fraud. The supplier fraud risks can be managed via appropriately robust policies and procedures.”
The recommendation then gave examples of such procedures.
The Parish Council’s risk assessment will be updated to include verification of new suppliers’ bank account details as well as checking when existing suppliers ask for their bank details to be updated. 
Recommendation 2.
“No analysis of the unpresented cheques included in the year end bank reconciliation. Without a clear audit trail for unpresented items it is not possible to conclude the bank reconciliation balances.”
Members heard that it was an oversight to omit the year-end analysis. That analysis had been presented to the Parish Council’s meeting on 20th April 2021. 
Resolved
That recommendation 1 and 2 be accepted and that recommendation 1 be implemented..


2022/63
Annual Governance & Accountability Return 2020/21– Annual Governance Statement.
Members considered statements 1 to 9 of the Annual Governance Statement and made an assessment of the financial safeguards that were in place to protect the Council’s finances and assets. 
Before responding to the statements Members were reminded that 
A/ in May 2020, the Parish Council approved: 
Standing Orders – minute 2021/8.
Safeguarding Public Money – minute 2021/9.
Financial Regulations – minute 2021/12.
Risk Assessment – minute 2021/10. 
Asset Register – minute 2021/13.
Members have revisited and approved these documents and procedures in May 2021.
B/ The Parish Council receives regular budget monitoring statements. 
C/ The Parish Council’s rules and procedures were followed in 2020/21 and adherence to them has been reviewed by the internal auditor.
D/ As mentioned in 2 above, the internal auditor also noted that all previous years’ audit recommendations have been implemented and complied with.
Resolved
that questions 1-8 of the Annual Governance Statement 2020/21 be answered in the affirmative; that question 9 be marked ‘not applicable’; and that the Chair and Responsible Financial Officer be authorised to sign the document..
 
2022/64
Annual Governance & Accountability Return 2020/21 – Accounting Statements 2020/21.
The figures show the Parish Council’s expenditure and income for 2020/21 alongside the equivalent 2019/20 values.


Members were reminded that the Parish Council had seen the 2020/21 figures develop over the year in the budget monitoring statements. In accordance with requirements, the reasons for any significant increases or decreases in year-on-year values were explained.
Members noted that the financial values on the AGAR had been inspected and agreed by the internal auditor. 
Members noted that statement had been signed by the Responsible Financial Officer.
Members were asked to approve the financial statement in Section 2, page 5 of the AGAR 2020/21.

Resolved


the Accounting Statements 2019/20 were approved for signature by the Chair.


2022/65
Publication of the Annual Governance & Accountability Return 2020/21.
The Clerk advised Members that the notices would be posted on the noticeboards and on the website on 16th June with an inspection period starting on Friday 18th June. The 30 working day inspection period will end on Friday, 30th July. 


2022/66
Minutes of the meeting held on 18th May 2021.
Resolved
approved.


2022/67
Appointment of Internal Auditor for 2021/22.
Resolved
to re-appoint JDH Business Service as the Parish Council’s internal auditor for 2021/22.
2022/68
Playing Field – RoSPSA Play Safety Inspection.
Members considered the report especially the cautions raised about the protective skirts on the rocking horse and the seesaw. The Clerk had advised RoSPA that following the previous year’s report the Parish Council had arranged for protective skirts to be installed. Given that those amendments had not met safety requirements RoSPA was asked what else could be done. The reply was that:
“Where a medium risk non-compliance is identified, and no reasonably practicable mitigation is identified then the operator will need to make a judgement as to whether to continue to use the item.”; and
“We can state that we have no evidence of incidents, but where we have noted a medium risk, it is because there is a small likelihood.”
Resolved 
that the play equipment should continue to be used.


2022/69
HS2 – Deposit of documents.
Resolved
HS2 be asked to deposit the documents for inspection at Culcheth Library.


2022/70
Financial Reports for April 2021.
The accounts balanced and the cash book reconciled to the bank statements.
The financial statements confirmed the receipt of the £72,980 precept.
Creditors’ payments for April totalled £12,450.91.
The June cheque payments were presented to the Parish Council for approval and signature and they totalled £3,294.80.
The Parish Council heard that the budget monitoring statement shows the position to be overspent. This has arisen due to the payment of some large cheques relating to replacing the safety surface and renewing the seats at the Playing Field. 
Resolved
that the financial statements be approved along with the creditor cheques totalling £3,294.80.


2022/71
Planning Application 2021/39517 - 4, Beech Farm, Heath Lane, WA3 7DT.
Full planning – Retrospective change of use of land for a use incidental to the enjoyment of the dwelling house, along with the retention of the boundary fence, gates hardstanding domestic covered area and storage container.
Resolved
more information needed.


2022/72
Planning Application 2021/9563  17 Mill House Lane WA3 7HA.
Householder – Proposed replacement of existing garage (erected previously under permitted development) and shed, with new garage in brickwork with tiled roof.
Resolved
no objection.


2022/73
Parish Plan.
A resident asked for an update of the Parish Plan. The Clerk was asked to contact Mr. Lamming.


2022/74
Oak Street
A resident raised the problem of the camber on the pavement of Oak Street. It is forcing wheelchair users and people pushing prams / pushchairs on to the road.
The Clerk was asked to contact the borough council.


2022/75
Dog Waste Survey.
The local group, Croft Litter Network, had organised a dog waste scheme which provided free waste bags at strategic points in Croft. As part of the exercise the group undertook a survey to gauge residents’ reactions to the effectiveness of the scheme.
Parish Councillors praised the group’s work and the survey describing them as ‘excellent’. 
Resolved
that the Parish Council should support the initiative by re-imbursing the organisers’ costs in purchasing waste bags.


2022/76
Message from former Councillor Martyn Griffiths.
Cllr. Partington read out the following message from Mr. Griffiths:

I would like to thank all my fellow Parish Councillors and Croft residents for their support in my 6 year tenure. It was always my passion to ensure the voice of Croft was heard and to ensure the local environment and idyllic way of life was protected. I hope in some way I have helped in that mission.

May I wish all incoming Parish Councillors well in their endeavours to protect the beautiful village of Croft and despite moving some 300 miles away, there will always be a part of me that remains in Croft
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